NGO in Special Consultative Status with the Economic and Social Council of the United Nations

Cambodia: COVID-19 measures must respect, protect, and fulfil human rights

Place people and their human rights at the centre of emergency responses

Statement

7 June 2021

Contents

Introduction: Cambodia's harsh COVID-19 measures highlight the need for a fundamental shi	ſft
towards fulfilment of human rights	1
Factual background	2
Violation of right to an adequate standard of living including freedom from hunger	2
Failure to engage international assistance and cooperation	
Violation of rights to freedom of expression, information, and public participation	
Violation of the right to freedom from torture and ill-treatment – unlawful police violence	
UN Country Team delay in seeking access to red zones	4
Emergency laws violate Cambodia's international human rights law obligations	4
State of Emergency Law April 2020	5
QR Code contact tracing, February 2021	5
COVID-19 Law, March 2021	
Effective COVID-19 responses respect human rights and cooperate with civil society	6
Recommendations	

Introduction: Cambodia's harsh COVID-19 measures highlight the need for a fundamental shift towards fulfilment of human rights

Lawyers' Rights Watch Canada (LRWC) welcomes the 20 May 2021 removal of harsh lockdown measures imposed by the Royal Government of Cambodia (RGC). These measures affected hundreds of thousands of people in COVID-19 "red zones" in several parts of Cambodia beginning in mid-April 2021. LRWC is dismayed by the humanitarian and human rights crisis resulting from the lockdown, including household food insecurity, hunger, and financial crisis. LRWC deplores the threats, arrests, and violence used by authorities to suppress dissent and block reports about the situation in red zones.

The crisis in the red zones was caused by serious violations of Cambodia's obligations under international human rights law. Human rights violations throughout the COVID-19 pandemic are a part of the Cambodia's ongoing pattern of suppressing dissent through the misuse of laws and decrees within a legal system that lacks independence. Cambodia has a lengthy history of

harassing journalists, community activists, and human rights defenders who report violations, inequalities, or gaps in rights protection.²

The COVID-19 crisis highlights the need for Cambodia to make a fundamental shift in its approach to governance. Cambodia's international human rights law obligations require the RCG to place all rights, including economic, social, cultural, civil and political rights, at the centre of all laws, decrees, policies, institutions, and actions. These rights are indivisible and require the full cooperation of government with civil society in order to ensure that the equal protection of all people's rights and wellbeing is placed at the forefront, particularly during times of emergency.

This statement sets out a summary of LRWC concerns about the RGC's actions during the red zone lockdowns from 19 April to 20 May 2021 and provides recommendations for immediate steps to ensure that all measures to address the COVID-19 pandemic are in full compliance with international human rights law and standards.

Factual background

Cambodia is required by international law to ensure equal respect, protection, and fulfilment of the human rights of all people in the country. This requirement continues during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Cambodia's international law obligations stem from the *Charter of the United Nations*, the *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* (UDHR), and human rights treaties, including the *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights* (ICESCR), and the *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights* (ICCPR) which Cambodia ratified on 26 May 1992. These obligations extend to all, including women and children, who are also protected by specific international human rights treaties. This statement focuses on the indivisible human rights obligations set out in the ICESCR and ICCPR.

Violation of right to an adequate standard of living including freedom from hunger

From 19 April to 19 May 2021, people living in designated red zones were prohibited from leaving their homes, even to buy food and other necessities. Many suffered food insecurity and hunger. Red zone residents were forbidden from leaving their homes to go to work, resulting in debt and financial crises for many.⁸

Red zone markets were closed down, and food suppliers were prohibited from entering. While the Ministry of Commerce set up an online food store for red-zone residents, the store offered only eight items for sale – "fish sauce, soy sauce, instant noodles, canned fish, water, rice, and preserved radish." ⁹ These items were inadequate for the residents' nutritional needs and unaffordable for many people who could not go out to work. Of the items available, some brands are reportedly linked to businesses connected to government officials, leading to claims of corruption and profiteering. ¹⁰

Government donations of food and necessities to people in red zones were inadequate and unequally distributed. Government food aid was reportedly politicized and denied to people who were perceived as activists or who had no government "connections." ¹¹

By the end of April 2021, people desperate for food were reported to be pleading for help on social media or in some cases were engaging in small, food-related demonstrations outside their homes. In one case, residents hung banners from government barricades saying "my village is starving."

Denial of access to food and other necessaries is a serious violation of ICESCR Article 11, which requires non-discriminatory protection of people's right to an adequate standard of living and freedom from hunger.

Failure to engage international assistance and cooperation

The RGC reportedly refused humanitarian assistance from UN bodies ¹³ and NGOs. Humanitarian NGOs were reportedly "barred from distributing food and other essential aid within red zones despite the urgent needs of at-risk residents." ¹⁴ UN agencies were also denied access to red zones (see more below). This denial of assistance is at odds with Cambodia's undertaking pursuant to ICESCR Article 2 to take all possible legislative and other measures both as a State and through international assistance and co-operation, in order to realize the economic, social and cultural rights set out in the ICESCR.

Violation of rights to freedom of expression, information, and public participation

People pleading for assistance on social media were subjected to threats and arrests.¹⁵ The Prime Minister publicly threatened to deny government food assistance to red zone residents if they continued to express concerns.¹⁶ Journalists were prohibited from reporting on conditions in the red zones and threatened with "legal action" if they failed to comply with COVID-19 regulations.¹⁷

Members of community organizations were threatened, arbitrarily detained, interrogated for seven hours, and harassed after attempting to submit a petition asking for additional government assistance during the COVID-19 crisis. The petition included requests for government distribution of medical supplies for vulnerable communities, suspension of debts to microfinance institutions and private money lenders, suspension of rental fees for poor and informal workers, and payments for those forced to stay at home.¹⁸

These restrictions and threats to citizens, media, and human rights defenders are violations of the right to freedom of expression and information protected by ICCPR Article 19 and the right to participate in public debate guaranteed by ICCPR Article 25. Such actions also violate the UN Declaration on Human Rights Defenders, adopted by consensus of the UN General Assembly in 1999. This global consensus demonstrates recognition of the legitimacy and importance of the activities of human rights defenders, including their right to participate in peaceful activities to promote and advocate the protection of human rights. The term "human rights defenders" applies to all persons who, "individually or with others, act to promote or protect human rights in a peaceful manner." Human rights defenders include not only persons working for human rights

NGOs but also community leaders, journalists or others who are working to promote or protect human rights.

Violation of the right to freedom from torture and ill-treatment – unlawful police violence

Police were authorized to use canes to chase and beat people believed to be violating lockdown regulations. Authorities justified this unlawful use of violence on the grounds that some people in red zones were failing to cooperate with health measures.²² These acts of violence constitute unlawful use of force by police and violate the right to be free from torture and ill-treatment guaranteed by ICCPR Article 7 as well as the *Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel*, *Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment*.²³

The UN *Basic Principles on the Use of Force and Firearms by Law Enforcement* prohibit the unnecessary use of force and require law enforcement officials to "apply non-violent means before resorting to the use of force... They may use force... only if other means remain ineffective or without any promise of achieving the intended result." Available videos of police violently striking unresisting, unarmed citizens with sticks indicate unnecessary and disproportionate use of force. LRWC welcomed the intervention of the Minister of Interior, H.E. Sar Kheng, who ordered a halt to the beatings after a public outcry. ²⁵

UN Country Team delay in seeking access to red zones

LRWC is concerned by reports suggesting the lack of a "strong, concerted push for access to red zones" by the UN Country Team (UNCT) during their negotiations with the RGC to obtain access to red zones. ²⁶ On 30 April 2021, Amnesty International urged that the UN Resident Coordinator and UNCT should "proactively make every effort to seek approval to deliver emergency assistance to those in need, including in red zones." According to a later report, the UN Resident Coordinator did not formally request access to the red zones until 4 May 2020, "some three weeks after 50,000 Cambodians requested support from Phnom Penh City Hall." ²⁸

Emergency laws violate Cambodia's international human rights law obligations

Certain limitations on freedom of association and movement are legitimate for the purpose of protecting the right to life and the right to health of the public, but the patently unlawful and shocking measures put in place by the RGC in red zones violated the right to health as well as other rights noted above. The harsh measures evident during April and May 2021 cannot be viewed as legitimately necessary or proportionate to the aim of containing transmission of COVID-19. Other methods of ensuring the health of persons confined to red zones could have been made readily available, including enabling mobile food vendors to operate in line with COVID-19 safety protocols, and cooperating with civil society and UN agencies for humanitarian assistance.

Limitations on the rights set out in the ICCPR are subject to strict criteria In April 2020, the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) provided guidance on restrictions during on COVID-19 emergency measures²⁹ based on the UN Siracusa Principles³⁰ and the UN Human Rights Committee's General Comment No. 29.³¹ The OHCHR guidance explains that restrictions on civil and political rights must meet four criteria:

- *Legality*. The restriction must be "provided by law". This means that the limitation must be contained in a national law of general application, which is in force at the time the limitation is applied. The law must not be arbitrary or unreasonable, and it must be clear and accessible to the public.
- *Necessity*. The restriction must be necessary for the protection of one of the permissible grounds stated in the ICCPR, which include public health, and must respond to a pressing social need.
- *Proportionality*. The restriction must be proportionate to the interest at stake, i.e. it must be appropriate to achieve its protective function; and it must be the least intrusive option among those that might achieve the desired result.
- *Non-discrimination*. No restriction shall discriminate contrary to the provisions of international human rights law.

The OHCHR guidance also pointed that that "[s]tate obligations associated with the core content of the rights to food, health, housing, social protection, water and sanitation, education and an adequate standard of living remain in effect even during situations of emergency." ³² The UN 2020 policy framework on responses to COVID-19 emphasises that,

now more than ever, human rights are needed to navigate this crisis in a way that will allow us, as soon as possible, to focus again on achieving equitable sustain-able development and sustaining peace, reaffirming the Siracusa principles by stating that "restrictions on free movement [for health purposes] should be strictly necessary..., proportionate and non-discriminatory.³³

Despite Cambodia's international law obligations, the RGC's measures to address COVID-19 have deployed vague and overbroad emergency laws, decrees, and other measures, applied in contradiction to international human rights law and standards. 34

State of Emergency Law April 2020

Cambodia's 2020 Law on the Management of the Nation in State of Emergency (State of Emergency Law)³⁵ is vague and overbroad, creating sweeping and poorly-defined restrictions on human rights.³⁶ On 17 April 2020, several UN independent human rights experts expressed concern that the law would violate the right to privacy and freedom of expression and would criminalize peaceful assembly, saying that the penalties of up to 10 years in prison and heavy fines are disproportionate.³⁷ On 13 May 2020 more than 60 Cambodian civil society organizations and community groups issued a statement setting out concerns about the State of Emergency Law, calling on the RGC to engage in consultation with all stakeholders, including civil society organizations, with a view to amending the law to bring it into compliance with Cambodia's human rights obligations.³⁸

OR Code contact tracing, February 2021

Cambodia's QR Code system for contact tracing, introduced in February 2021 has also raised concerns. On 18 March 2021, two UN Experts wrote to the RGC to expressing raising questions and concerns that the QR Code system's possible violations of the right to privacy and are "not in line with Cambodia's international human rights obligations." According to Human Rights Watch, the QR Code system creates "a log of people's locations [that] reveals sensitive insights

about their identity, location, behavior, associations, and activities that infringe on the right to privacy, adding to the government's existing intrusive surveillance practices." The RGC did not explain how the QR Code system ensures protection of the right to privacy. All contact tracing measures should be in line with the right to privacy guaranteed by ICCPR Article 17 and the UN Joint Statement on Data Protection and Privacy in the COVID-19 Response. 41

COVID-19 Law, March 2021

In March 2021, the RGC passed the *Law on Measures to Prevent the Spread of COVID-19 and other Serious, Dangerous and Contagious Diseases* (COVID-19 Law). ⁴² The law imposes disproportionate penalties including jail terms of up to 20 years and fines of up to US \$5,000. ⁴³ On 12 April 2021, several independent UN experts called on the RGC to revise the law saying it is "disproportionate and unwarranted."

Effective COVID-19 responses respect human rights and cooperate with civil society

"People — and their rights — must be front and centre" in all responses to the COVID-19 pandemic, according to the UN Secretary General. ⁴⁵ The former UN Special Rapporteur on human rights in Cambodia has also emphasized the need to employ the international human rights framework together with the UN Sustainable Development Goals ⁴⁶ and the UN Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction ⁴⁷ to successfully address the COVID-19 pandemic, ameliorate its impact and allow Cambodia to 'build back better'."

Human rights are fundamental to the UN Sustainable Development Goals.⁴⁹ In his 2020 Call to Action, UN Secretary General António Guterres emphasised that human rights are at the centre of sustainable development even in times of crisis, pointing out that the Sustainable Development Goals "are underpinned by economic, civil, cultural, political and social rights."⁵⁰

The Sendai Framework for Disaster Risk Reduction likewise emphasises human rights and cooperation among all stakeholders including civil society and media. The Guiding Principles of the Sendai Framework stipulate that "[m]anaging the risk of disasters is aimed at protecting persons and their property, health, livelihoods and productive assets, as well as cultural and environmental assets, while promoting and protecting all human rights, including the right to development" (emphasis added).⁵¹

The UN Office for Disaster Risk Reduction noted in July 2019 the need for cooperation with civil society NGOs and networks, urging Cambodia to direct its focus for disaster risk reduction,

towards a more <u>participatory</u>, proactive approach to manage disasters and climate risk, <u>especially at the sub-national and grassroots levels</u>, which are not only the first responders in disasters, but also best equipped to address disasters and climate risk reduction needs <u>in a manner that does not compromise local livelihoods</u>. Untapped potential of self-help groups, livelihoods groups and local environmental protection groups in DRR and CCA has to be realized, with support from the plethora of <u>local NGOs and their networks</u> to enhance people empowerment, poverty reduction, livelihood

diversification and local resilience building catering to locally-driven needs and context (emphasis added). 52

Recommendations

LRWC urges the RGC to take the following immediate measures:

- 1. Undertake a fundamental shift and review of its overall approach to emergency legislation to ensure the centrality of:
 - a. equal protection of all people's economic, social, cultural, civil and political rights in accordance with international human rights law and standards;
 - b. participatory engagement and cooperation with civil society in the development and application of all laws, policies and actions to address the COVID-10 pandemic and other emergencies.
- Conduct a full review of Cambodia's emergency laws and measures in full cooperation with all stakeholders, including civil society groups, the OHCHR and UN Special procedures, and repeal or amend laws to bring them into line with Cambodia's international human rights law obligations and standards.
- 3. Cooperate in good faith with UN agencies including the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, the UN Human Rights Council Special Procedures, UN human rights treaty bodies, and promptly implement their recommendations in good faith.

Lawyers' Rights Watch Canada (LRWC) is a committee of lawyers and human rights defenders who promote international human rights, the independence and security of human rights defenders, the integrity of legal systems, and the rule of law through advocacy, education and legal research. LRWC has Special Consultative Status with the Economic and Social Council of the United Nations (UN).

Further information: Catherine Morris, LRWC Executive Director See www.lrwc.org. Write lrwc[at]lrwc.org

References

Gerald Flynn and Phoung Vantha, "Lockdown has Brought Cambodia's Inequalities to the Forefront," *Cambodianess*, 23 April 2021, available at: https://cambodianess.com/article/lockdown-has-brought-cambodias-inequalities-to-the-forefront; Amnesty International, "Cambodia: Authorities must avert COVID-19 humanitarian crisis," 30 April 2021, available at: https://www.abcle.net.au/news/lockdown, "Cambodia kept coronavirus in check for a year. Now as infections surge, people in lockdown go hungry," *Australian Broadcasting Corporation*, 30 April 2021, available at: https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-04-30/cambodians-desperate-for-food-as-harsh-lockdown/100103378; Alessandra Danovaro, Danae Laot, and Federico Barreras, *Covid-19 Rapid Assessment: Lockdown situation in Phnom Penh*, People in Need, DanChurch Aid, and World Relief, 3 May 2021, available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/rapid_assessment_lockdown_report_final_03052021.pdf; Kiana Duncan, "I have no food': What it's like to live inside Cambodia's Covid red zone," *BBC*, 14 May 2021, available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-57082691; David Hutt, "COVID: Cambodia's harsh lockdown aggravates food insecurity," *Deutsch Welle*, 12 May 2021, available at: https://www.dw.com/en/cambodia-covid-lockdown-food-insecurity/a-57511083.

- ² For an overview of historic concerns since 1993, see Lawyers' Rights Watch Canada and Asian Legal Resource Centre, *The roots of Cambodia's persistent rights violations: Impunity of the powerful*, Joint written statement to the UN Human Rights Council, A/HRC/42/NGO/103, 4 September 2019, available at:
- https://www.lrwc.org/cambodias-persistent-rights-violations-impunity-of-the-powerful-un-statement/.
- ³ United Nations, *Charter of the United Nations*, 24 October 1945, available at: https://www.un.org/en/about-us/uncharter.
- <u>charter</u>.

 ⁴ UN General Assembly, *Universal Declaration of Human Rights*, 10 December 1948, available at: https://www.un.org/en/about-us/universal-declaration-of-human-rights.
- ⁵ UN General Assembly, *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights*, 16 December 1966, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cescr.aspx.
- ⁶ UN General Assembly, *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, 16 December 1966, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx.
- ⁷ UN General Assembly, *Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women*, 18 December 1979, available at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3970.html; UN General Assembly, *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, 20 November 1989, available at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b38f0.html.

 8 Danovaro et al, *supra* note 1.
- ⁹ Bopha Phorn, "Canned fish, water, and rice: Online shopping in Cambodia's government-run, nearly empty pandemic store," *Rest of World*, 28 April 2021, available at: https://restofworld.org/2021/canned-fish-water-and-rice-online-shopping-in-cambodias-government-run-nearly-empty-pandemic-store/. Also see the RGC Ministry of Commerce online shop at https://shop.moc.gov.kh/ (accessed 4 June 2021).
- ¹⁰ Human Rights Watch, "Cambodia: End Food Insecurity, Abuses During Lockdown: Ensure Aid Reaches Residents of Covid-19 'Red Zones'," 5 May 2021, available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/05/05/cambodia-end-food-insecurity-abuses-during-lockdown; Sebastian Strangio, "Cambodia Opposition Leader Charged Over COVID-19 Lockdown Comments," *The Diplomat*, 29 April 2021, available at:

 $\underline{\underline{https://the diplomat.com/2021/04/cambodia-opposition-leader-charged-over-covid-19-lockdown-comments/.}$

- Mazoe Ford and Yin Soeum; Duncan, *supra* note 1.
- ¹² Aun Chhengpor, "Protests in Phnom Penh Red-Zone Commune as Food Stocks Diminish," VOA, 30 April 2021, available at: https://www.voacambodia.com/a/protests-in-phnom-penh-red-zone-commune-as-food-stocks-diminish/5873360.html.
- ¹³ Human Rights Watch, *supra* note 10.
- ¹⁴ Amnesty International, *supra* note 1; Megan Tatum, "Cambodia ends controversial COVID-19 restrictions," *The Lancet*, World Report, Vol 397, May 29, 2021, available at: https://www.thelancet.com/action/showPdf?pii=S0140-6736%2821%2901196-X.
- ¹⁵ Flynn and Phoung Vantha, *supra* note 1; Human Rights Watch, *supra* note 10; Access Now, Amnesty International, ARTICLE 19, ASEAN Parliamentarians for Human Rights (APHR), Asian Forum for Human Rights and Development (FORUM-ASIA), CIVICUS, Human Rights Watch, and International Commission of Jurists, "Cambodia: Stop Silencing Critical Commentary on Covid-19," 25 May 2021, available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/05/25/cambodia-stop-silencing-critical-commentary-covid-19.
- ¹⁶ Amnesty International, *supra* note 1.
- ¹⁷ Khuon Narim, "Information Ministry warns journalists against 'ambulance chasing' after video of long waits for COVID-19 patients goes viral," *Camboja*, 4 May 2021, available at: https://cambojanews.com/information-ministry-warns-journalists-against-ambulance-chasing-after-video-of-long-waits-for-covid-19-patients-goes-viral/; Access Now et al, *ibid*; Radio Free Asia, "Cambodia Threatens Journalists Over Pandemic Lockdown Coverage as Cases Surge," *RFA*, 4 May 2021, available at: https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/lockdown-coverage-05042021195704.html;
- ¹⁸ 201 community organizations, "Stop Harassment of Community Representatives over COVID-19 Petition," Press release, 4 May 2021, available at: https://www.licadho-cambodia.org/pressrelease.php?perm=450; Audio clip in Khmer available at: https://www.licadho-cambodia.org/media/index.php?id=535.
- ¹⁹ UN Human Rights Committee (HRC), *CCPR General Comment No. 25: Article 25 (Participation in Public Affairs and the Right to Vote), The Right to Participate in Public Affairs, Voting Rights and the Right of Equal Access to Public Service, 12 July 1996, CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.7, paras 8, 25, available at:*https://www.equalrightsix.org/ertdocumentbank/general%20comment%2025.pdf.
- UN General Assembly, Declaration on the Right and Responsibility of Individuals, Groups and Organs of Society to Promote and Protect Universally Recognized Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms: resolution / adopted by

the General Assembly, 8 March 1999, A/RES/53/144, (Declaration on Human Rights Defenders), available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/3b00f54c14.html. The Declaration, while not in itself a binding instrument, is based on human rights standards enshrined in instruments that are legally binding at international law, including the ICCPR. The Declaration, adopted by consensus of the General Assembly, represents a unanimous commitment by States to its implementation.

²¹ OHCHR, "About Human Rights Defenders," n.d., available at: https://www.ohchr.org/en/issues/srhrdefenders/pages/defender.aspx.

- ²² Ouch Sony, "Police Introduce Canes for Beating Lockdown Violators, 100 Arrested," *Voice of Democracy*, 21 April 2021, available at: https://vodenglish.news/police-introduce-canes-for-beating-lockdown-violators-100-arrested/.
- arrested/.

 23 UN General Assembly, *Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment*, 10 December 1984, available at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3a94.html, acceded to by Cambodia on 15 October 1992.
- ²⁴ UN General Assembly, *Basic Principles on the Use of Force and Firearms by Law Enforcement* Officials, Eighth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of Offenders, Havana, 27 August to 7 September 1990, U.N. Doc. A/CONF.144/28/Rev.1 at 112 (1990), affirmed, GA Resolution A/RES/45/166, 18 December 1990, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/useofforceandfirearms.aspx.
 ²⁵ Lay Sopheavotey and Phoung Vantha, "Senior Police Order an End to Stick Beatings," *Cambodianess*, 22 April
- ²⁵ Lay Sopheavotey and Phoung Vantha, "Senior Police Order an End to Stick Beatings," *Cambodianess*, 22 April 2021, available at: https://cambodianess.com/article/senior-police-order-an-end-to-stick-beatings.
- Phil Robertson, deputy director of Human Rights Watch, Asia Division, quoted in *The Lancet*, *supra* note 14.
 Amnesty International, *supra* note 1.
- ²⁸ Thmey Thmey, "UN Absent as Bribery, Food Insecurity Create Humanitarian Crisis in Red Zones" *Cambodianess*, 18 May 2021, available at: https://cambodianess.com/article/un-absent-as-bribery-food-insecurity-create-humanitarian-crisis-in-red-zones.
- <u>create-humanitarian-crisis-in-red-zones.</u>

 ²⁹ OHCHR, *Emergency Measures and COVID-19: Guidance*, 27 April 2020, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Events/EmergencyMeasures COVID19.pdf.
- ³⁰ UN Economic and Social Council, *Siracusa Principles on the Limitation and Derogation Provisions in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, U.N. Doc. E/CN.4/1985/4, Annex (1985), available at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/4672bc122.html. Also see Human Rights Watch, "Human Rights Dimensions of COVID-19 Response," 19 March 2020, available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/03/19/human-rights-dimensions-covid-19-response.
- ³¹ UN Human Rights Committee, *CCPR General Comment No. 29: Article 4: Derogations during a State of Emergency*, 31 August 2001, CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.11, available at: https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR%2fC%2f21%2fRev.1%2fAdd.11&Lang=en.
- ³² OHCHR, *supra* note 29. Also see UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, *CESCR General Comment No. 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health (Art. 12)*, E/C.12/2000/4, 11 August 2000, available at: https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/4538838d0.pdf.
- ³³ UN Secretary General, *COVID-19 and Human Rights: We are all in this together*, 23 April 2020, available at: https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/un_policy_brief_on_human_rights_and_covid_23_april_2020.pdf.
- ³⁴ For a list of laws and decrees relevant to COVID-10 in Cambodia, see International Centre for Not-for-Profit Law, "Cambodia: Coronavirus response," last updated 24 April 2021, available at: https://www.icnl.org/resources/civic-freedom-monitor/cambodia.
- https://www.icnl.org/resources/civic-freedom-monitor/cambodia.

 35 Kingdom of Cambodia, *Law on Management of the Nation in a State of Emergency* (State of Emergency Law), adopted June 2021, unofficial English language translations available at: https://akp.gov.kh/post/detail/29564.
- ³⁶ Human Rights Watch, "Cambodia: Emergency Bill Recipe for Dictatorship," 2 April 2020, available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/04/02/cambodia-emergency-bill-recipe-dictatorship; Randle DeFalco,
- "Opportunism, COVID-19, and Cambodia's State of Emergency Law," *Just Security*, 3 August 2020, available at: https://www.justsecurity.org/71194/opportunism-covid-19-and-cambodias-state-of-emergency-law/.
- ³⁷ OHCHR, "Cambodia's state of emergency law endangers human rights, warns UN expert," 17 April 2020, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25801&LangID=E.
- ³⁸ 60 Cambodian civil society organizations and community groups, "Cambodia: Civil society seeks changes to State of Emergency Law to comply with international human rights law," 13 May 2020, available at:

https://www.lrwc.org/cambodia-civil-society-seeks-changes-to-state-of-emergency-law-to-comply-withinternational-human-rights-law-joint-statement/.

³⁹ OHCHR, Mandates of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Cambodia; the Special Rapporteur on the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, Letter, AL KHM 1/2021, 18 March 2021, available at:

https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadPublicCommunicationFile?gId=26134.

40 Human Rights Watch, "Cambodia: 'Stop Covid-19' System Raises Privacy Concerns: Use Less-Rights-Intrusive Measures; Adopt Data Protection Law," 6 April 2021, available at:

- https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/04/06/cambodia-stop-covid-19-system-raises-privacy-concerns.

 41 UN et al, Joint Statement on Data Protection and Privacy in the COVID-19 Response, 19 November 2020, available at: https://www.who.int/news/item/19-11-2020-joint-statement-on-data-protection-and-privacy-in-the-
- $\frac{\overline{\text{covid-19-response}}}{\text{42} \text{ Kingdom of Cambodia}}.$ Kingdom of Cambodia, Law on Measures to Prevent the Spread of COVID-19 and other Serious, Dangerous and Contagious Diseases (COVID-19 Law), adopted 11 March 2021, unofficial translation available at: https://cne.wtf/2021/03/13/mask-up-its-the-law/.

State of Emergency Law, supra note 35.

- ⁴³ The Gross National Income per capita in Cambodia is estimated at US\$4,246 per annum. UN Development Program, Human Development Index, Cambodia, 2020 available at: http://hdr.undp.org/en/countries/profiles/KHM#.
- ⁴⁴ UN OHCHR, "UN experts urge Cambodia to review approach to COVID-19," Press release, 13 April 2021, available at: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=26985&LangID=E.

 45 António Guterres, United Nations Secretary-General, "We are all in this Together: Human Rights and COVID-19
- Response and Recovery," Statement on 23 April 2020, available at: https://www.un.org/en/un-coronaviruscommunications-team/we-are-all-together-human-rights-and-covid-19-response-and.

 46 UN General Assembly, *Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development*, 21 October
- 2015, A/RES/70/1, available at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/57b6e3e44.html.
- 47 "Sendai framework for disaster risk reduction 2015–2030," in UN world conference on disaster risk reduction, 2015 March 14–18, Sendai, Japan. Geneva: United Nations Office for Disaster Risk Reduction; 2015, Para 19(c), available at: https://www.preventionweb.net/files/43291 sendaiframeworkfordrren.pdf.
- ⁴⁸ Prof. Rhona Smith, "End of the mandate statement by the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Cambodia," OHCHR, 30 April 2021, available at:

- https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=27039&LangID=E.

 49 UN General Assembly, *Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development*, 21 October 2015, A/RES/70/1, available at: https://www.refworld.org/docid/57b6e3e44.html.
- ⁵⁰ António Guterres, United Nations Secretary-General, The Highest Aspiration: A Call to Action for Human Rights 2020, 10 December 2020, available at:

https://www.un.org/peacebuilding/sites/www.un.org.peacebuilding/files/documents/2020_sg_call_to_action_for_hr_ the highest aspiration.pdf.

51 Sendai framework, *supra* note 47.

⁵² UN Office for Disaster Risk Reduction, *Disaster Risk Reduction in Cambodia Status Report 2019*, July 2019, available at: https://www.preventionweb.net/files/68249 682301cambodiaupdaed16oct2019.pdf.